
Visit the City’s website for a complete listing of meetings and events at 

newportbeachca.gov/events. 

The Week in Review 
City Manager Grace K. Leung 

October 2, 2020 

Upcoming Events 

Monday, October 5 
Civic Service Board Meeting 
City Hall, City Council Chambers 
100 Civic Center Drive 
5 p.m. 

Tuesday, October 6 
Parks, Beaches & Recreation 
Commission Meeting 
City Hall, City Council Chambers 
100 Civic Center Drive 
(See agenda for instructions on 
how to participate) 
6 p.m. 

Wednesday, October 7 
Housing Element Update 
Advisory Committee Meeting 
City Hall, City Council Chambers 
100 Civic Center Drive 
(See agenda for instructions on 
how to participate) 
6 p.m. 

Thursday, October 8 
City Arts Commission Meeting 
City Hall, City Council Chambers 
100 Civic Center Drive 
(See agenda for instructions on 
how to participate) 
5 p.m. 

Community members, 

Orange County remains in the red (“substantial risk”) tier of 
the State’s Blueprint for a Safer Economy. While there 
were signs that the County might be able to move into the 
less restrictive orange (“moderate risk”) tier this week, the 
current case numbers will keep us in the red tier for a while 
longer. Fortunately, though, the red tier allows most 
businesses to provide some indoor operations with limited 
capacity.  

The Blueprint system tracks two key COVID-19 metrics: 
average daily case rates per 100,000 population and the 
percentage of positive tests, known as the positivity rate. 
As of this week, Orange County has 4.4 average daily 
cases and a 3.1% positivity rate. To reach the orange tier, 
the County will have to record less than 4 average daily 
cases and maintain a positivity rate under 4.9%  

We will get there, as long as we all stay vigilant. As our 
mayor and 33 other Orange County mayors promoted in a 
video message this week, “Mask Up to Open up OC!” 

For more on the status of Orange County and others, visit 
http://www.COVID19.ca.gov.  

COVID-19 Cases in Newport Beach 

As of October 2, the number of COVID-19 cases in 
Newport Beach is 1,129 and the total cases in Orange 
County is 53,909. The number of recovered COVID-19 
patients countywide as of October 2 is 48,548. These 
figures are provided to Orange County by the California 
Department of Public Health.  

COVID-19 Resources 

The Blueprint for a Safer Economy is the state’s four- 
tiered, color-coded system for re-opening California’s 
businesses. Counties move through each of the four tiers 
based on two key metrics: case rates and the percentage 
of positive tests. Moving from tier to tier requires a 21-day  

https://www.newportbeachca.gov/government/open-government/city-calendar
https://www.newportbeachca.gov/Home/Components/Calendar/Event/52459/72
https://www.newportbeachca.gov/Home/Components/Calendar/Event/52459/72
https://www.newportbeachca.gov/government/open-government/agendas-minutes/balboa-village-advisory-committee-agenda-bvac
https://www.newportbeachca.gov/government/open-government/agendas-minutes/balboa-village-advisory-committee-agenda-bvac
https://www.newportbeachca.gov/Home/Components/Calendar/Event/58885/72
https://www.newportbeachca.gov/Home/Components/Calendar/Event/58885/72
https://covid19.ca.gov/safer-economy/
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=44VFolnose8&feature=youtu.be
http://www.covid19.ca.gov/
https://covid19.ca.gov/safer-economy/
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wait time and counties will be required to meet the metrics for the next tier for two weeks in a row. 

The County of Orange COVID-19 data and information can be found at 
https://occovid19.ochealthinfo.com/coronavirus-in-oc. The County of Orange Healthcare 
Agency’s COVID-19 Hotline can be reached at (714) 834-2000, or by email at, 
Eteam@ochca.com. County staff monitors the hotline and email box and answers questions 
about industry reopening and activity resumption, current guidance and more. 

The County maintains a list of FDA-approved testing sites for County residents at 
https://occovid19.ochealthinfo.com/covid-19-testing-and-screening for testing information. The 
SOS Health Center in Newport Beach is an approved community testing site. Call (949) 270-2100 
for an appointment. 

The State’s “COVID-19 Employer Playbook” includes guidance for workplace safety, best 
practices for an outbreak, testing information for employees, and more. The document, available 
at this link, provides useful information for business and industry to slow the transmission of 
COVID-19 and prepare for cases among employees.  

Please visit newportbeachca.gov/covid19 for City news and web resources, including information 
about the  federal, state, and county resources available to help small businesses and workers 
that have been financially impacted. You can also follow the City on Facebook, Twitter and 
Instagram, and look for alerts from our City staff on Nextdoor. 

City Hall Will Reopen to the Public on Monday, October 5  

City Hall will reopen to the public on Monday, Oct. 5, with mandatory face covering and social 
distancing requirements. City Hall will be open from 7:30 a.m. to 5:30 p.m., Monday through 
Thursday and from 7:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. on Fridays. 

The City Hall reopening follows the successful Sept. 21 reopening of the Central Library. In the 
next few weeks, community centers will reopen for classes and the Oasis fitness center will 
reopen with reduced capacities and enhanced COVID-19 protocols. (Community centers will 
remain closed for event rentals).  

Since June, building permit application and plan check customers have used designated drop 
boxes outside City Hall. Beginning Monday, those services will be handled indoors.  

The public is still encouraged to utilize phone, email and web services whenever possible to limit 
exposure as Orange County moves toward expanded indoor operations. City Council and 
commission meetings will continue to be streamed live. The public can comment live by phone 
and/or by email on specific agenda items. 

Short-Term Rental Complaint Hotline Now Live   

Residents of Newport Beach have a new way to resolve complaints and non-emergency issues 
related to short-term rental housing: A live answering service available 24 hours a day, every day. 
The service can be reached at 949-718-3443. 

Answering service operators will communicate complaints to the property owner or a designee as 
soon as they are received. The service will also help the City track the volume and types of short-
term rental issues that impact neighborhoods. 

Residents are encouraged to call the answering service for any non-emergency issue that occurs 
on a short-term rental property, such as loud parties, noise, parking, trash concerns, and 
occupancy limit violations. All emergency calls should still be placed to 911. 

Under new regulations adopted by the City Council in July, short-term rental operators are 
required to provide a local contact person, either the property owner or a designee, who can 
immediately respond to complaints. 

 

https://occovid19.ochealthinfo.com/coronavirus-in-oc
mailto:Eteam@ochca.com
https://occovid19.ochealthinfo.com/covid-19-testing-and-screening
https://files.covid19.ca.gov/pdf/employer-playbook-for-safe-reopening--en.pdf
https://files.covid19.ca.gov/pdf/employer-playbook-for-safe-reopening--en.pdf
https://www.newportbeachca.gov/how-do-i/find/disaster-preparedness-information/disease-outbreak/-fsiteid-1
https://www.newportbeachca.gov/government/departments/city-manager/economic-development/small-business-support
https://www.newportbeachca.gov/government/departments/city-manager/economic-development/support-for-employees
https://www.facebook.com/pg/CityofNewportBeach
https://twitter.com/newportbeachgov
https://www.instagram.com/cityofnewportbeach/
https://nextdoor.com/agency/city-of-newport-beach/?i=ltdytbjdbdkntfqttgcm
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When calls are placed to the answering service, operators will then call the local contact person, 
who is required to respond to the complaint within 30 minutes. However, if the local contact person 
cannot be reached, the answering service operators will contact the Newport Beach Police 
Department for disturbance, noise and parking issues, and Code Enforcement for all other 
matters. 

The answering service is part of a package of short-term rental reforms approved by the City 
Council in recent months. These include a prohibition on rentals to anyone under 21 years of age, 
occupancy limits that align with building and fire codes, and a requirement that property owners 
list their permit numbers in all advertising. The new regulations were prompted by a growth in 
short-term rental housing in recent years through websites such as Airbnb, and a subsequent 
increase in community impacts. 

Property owners with questions about the service are encouraged to call the City of 
Newport Beach’s Revenue Division at 949-718-1997, or e-mail lodging@newportbeachca.gov. 
For more, please visit the City’s short-term rental information page. 

Housing Element Update Advisory Committee (HEUAC) Meeting Next Week on October 7 

On Wednesday, October 7, 2020, at 6 p.m., the City’s Housing Element Update Advisory 
Committee (HEAUC) will hold a meeting in the City Council Chambers. With a packed agenda, 
the HEUAC is anticipated to do the following:  

• Hear updates from the Site Subcommittees, Outreach Subcommittee and Affordable Housing
Subcommittee, as appropriate.

• Discuss the approach for engaging the public and property owners of sites that may be
included on the Housing Opportunity Sites Inventory.

• Receive an overview of the overall outreach plan for the Housing Element and Circulation
Element updates, including upcoming workshop dates for both elements.

• Review the City’s appeal letter of its final draft regional housing needs assessment (RHNA)
allocation.

• Hear about new requirements in State Housing Element Law related to affordable housing
and how that translates into the sites inventory. Discuss how compliance may be achieved.

The agenda for this meeting will be posted online here. This is only the beginning of a 
longstanding update process. The public is welcomed and encouraged to participate either in 
person or remotely. 

The HEUAC is scheduled to meet the first and third Wednesdays of each month on an as-needed 
basis. For more information on the HEUAC, please check out its webpage here. You can also 
check out www.newporttogether.com to help stay informed. 

Treasury Report 

The August 2020 Treasury Report is available on the City’s website at: 
www.newportbeachca.gov/treasury. 

As of August, the City’s portfolio totaled just over $288 million.  Approximately $73 million of the 
portfolio was invested in very liquid investments available for day-to-day operations and major 
construction expenditures. 

The short-term portfolio ($210 million) had a weighted average effective maturity of 1.81 years. 
The trailing twelve months’ total return was 3.69%.  Our benchmark for the same period, the ICE 
BofA 1-3 Year Treasury index, returned 3.43%.  The income yield on the portfolio, a better 
measure of income earned from the portfolio, was 2.19%. 

Sculpture Photo Contest 

To encourage the public awareness of the Sculpture Exhibition in Civic Center Park, the City Arts 
Commission is sponsoring a photography contest. Visitors to the sculpture garden are asked to 

mailto:lodging@newportbeachca.gov
https://www.newportbeachca.gov/government/departments/finance/revenue-division/short-term-rentals
https://www.newportbeachca.gov/Pln/Housing_Element_Update_Advisory_Committee/current_agenda.pdf
https://www.newportbeachca.gov/government/data-hub/agendas-minutes/housing-element-update-advisory-committee
http://www.newporttogether.com/
http://www.newportbeachca.gov/treasury
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submit photographs of the works on display. Winners will be selected by the City Arts 
Commission.  

Entry Guidelines:  please visit 
https://www.newportbeachca.gov/government/departments/library-services/cultural-arts/photo-
contest. 

How to Enter:   Enter the contest by submitting photos to arts@newportbeachca.gov with the 
subject line, “photo contest”.  Cultural Arts will accept submissions from Thursday, October 1, 
2020 through Tuesday, December 1, 2020. 

Newport Beach Park Annual Playground Project 

As of September 25, 2020, the annual playground project was substantially completed.  This 
year’s project rehabilitated playgrounds at Bob Henry, Mariners and Newport Shores Parks.  The 
work included repairing and replacing play equipment/components, rubber surfacing and play 
sand.  The community can now enjoy these facilities… safely, of course. 

Fun is Back, Be Safe! 

The State of California Department of Public Health released guidance on Outdoor Playgrounds 
and Recreation Facilities on September 28th.  Playgrounds are open with protocols in place, here 
are the basics: 

• Wear a mask 
• Maintain social distancing 
• Wash hands before and after use 

See attached playground flyer with full listing of protocols which is posted at all of our Playgrounds 
Citywide. 

Homelessness Update  

Addressing homelessness continues to be a priority in the City’s ongoing COVID-19 response, 
working closely with contractor City Net and regional partners throughout the county and state. 
Recently, people in Newport Beach experiencing homelessness have been placed in motels 
through Project Roomkey, a state initiative to provide shelter during COVID-19. Newport Beach 
staff and City Net staff are collaborating with the Illumination Foundation, a local non-profit agency 
working with the state to facilitate Project Roomkey. 

Success Stories 

• Throughout the month of September, 17 military veterans and their families have been housed 
through the County’s Coordinated Entry System.  The Coordinated Entry System manages a 
roster of eligible veterans and works with service providers, such as City Net, to match 
veterans with housing opportunities. Most of the veterans were placed into the new Placentia 
Veterans Village, which offers 50 units of permanent, supportive housing with on-site resident 
services.   

• Three people were placed in motels through Project Roomkey after experiencing 
homelessness in Newport Beach.   

• City Net referred a man staying by the Newport Transportation Center to the Anaheim 
Emergency Shelter, operated by the Salvation Army Orange County. 

• Two people in Newport Beach experiencing homelessness were enrolled into City Net 
services, and one of them was referred to Project Roomkey for shelter. City Net staff 
completed Vulnerability Index Intake Assessments for each.  The assessments are used to 
screen clients to determine proper placement in the County’s Continuum of Care 
system.  Some assessment factors include age, health issues, and length of time being 
unsheltered.  Case managers will follow up with the clients to provide housing assessments 
and prepare documentation for housing. 

https://www.newportbeachca.gov/government/departments/library-services/cultural-arts/photo-contest
https://www.newportbeachca.gov/government/departments/library-services/cultural-arts/photo-contest
mailto:arts@newportbeachca.gov


5 

• The City’s Homeless Liaison Officer, Homeless Coordinator, and City Net staff are assisting
a previously homeless elderly woman who was recently placed in a motel. The woman
received a new photo ID, Electronic Transfer Benefit (EBT) card, a health screening and postal
services.

• City Net staff continues to provide support and case management to several elderly people
sheltering in motels while they await placement into permanent, supportive housing.

The City Net hotline number is (714) 451-6198. Those who call the hotline may leave a detailed 
voicemail message for themselves or others in need and City Net staff will respond within 48 
hours. For immediate assistance call the County’s Crisis Prevention Hotline at (877) 7-CRISIS or 
(877) 727-4747.



COVID-19

Visit COVID19.CA.GOV for more information 

 

Due to the ongoing spread of COVID-19 in our communities, 
please follow these simple steps to help keep our outdoor 
playgrounds safe, open and fun. 

WEAR A MASK
Everyone 2 years and older should wear a 
mask covering their face.

MAINTAIN DISTANCE
Maintain physical distance of 6 feet 
between individuals from di�erent house-
holds and prevent crowding of children. 

NO FOOD OR DRINK
Do not eat or drink in playground to 
ensure face masks are worn at all times.

WASH HANDS
Wash or sanitize your hands before and 
after you visit

PLAN AHEAD
Visit the park at di�erent times or days to 
avoid crowds and waits.

Elderly individuals and people with under-
lying medical conditions should avoid 
playgrounds when others are present.

KNOW WHEN TO STAY HOME

Play It 
Safe

SHARE OUR SPACE
To avoid crowding and allow everyone to 
use this space, please limit your visit to 30 
minutes when others are waiting.




